

[image: Macintosh HD:Users:morganejaffry:Desktop:AF_Logo_RVB.jpg]



ALLIANCE FRANCAISE CHRISTCHURCH 2021 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
MINUTES (DRAFT)
Units 4&5, 275 Cashel Street, Christchurch 
11.05am, Saturday, 29th May 2021


1. Present: Stephanie Sew Hoy, Fiona Bain, Jean-Marie Alleaume, Eric Mouhica, Andrew Starr, Isabelle Guitard, Chris Florkowski, Florence Cuillé, James Mehigan, Justine Lee, Cécile Upton, Prue Gardiner, Heather Libeau-Dow, Anne Hamilton, Lydia Alleaume, Christine Fuller, Alex Fuller, William Fraser, Antony Booker.

2. Welcome and introductions

3. Apologies and Proxy votes: Sarah Armstrong, Ann Thompson, Chris Weir and Andy Smith, all of whom appointed Stephanie Sew Hoy as their proxy to exercise their vote at this meeting.

4. Minutes of the previous AGM (held on 30th May 2020)

Motion: That the minutes be accepted as a true and correct record of that meeting.

Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Heather Libeau-Dow. All remaining voted in favour. Motion passed.
 

5. Minutes of the SGM (held on 27th February 2021)

Motion: That the minutes be accepted as a true and correct record of that meeting.

Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by James Mehigan. All remaining voted in favour. Motion passed.
 
6. Receipt of reports and financial statements.

Stephanie Sew Hoy presented her President report (see Appendix 1).

Jean-Marie Alleaume presented the Finance report (see Appendix 2).

In the absence of Morgane Jaffry (who has now left AFC) Fiona Bain presented the Operations report (see Appendix 3).

Motion: 
That the President’s report be accepted
That the Finance report be accepted
That the Operations report be accepted.

Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Isabelle Guitard.
All voted in favour. Motion passed.


7. Election of Reviewing Accountant

Motion:
To elect Community Capacity Accounting as the Reviewing Accountants.

Motion proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Justine Lee. All in favour. Motion passed.

8. Election of Officers
		
Nomination of the President :

Stephanie Sew Hoy stands down as we take nominations for President.

Fiona Bain nominates Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Jean-Marie Alleaume.
All in favour. Motion passed.

Nomination of the Vice President :

Stephanie Sew Hoy nominates Jean-Marie Alleaume. Seconded by Andrew Starr.
All in favour. Motion passed.

Nomination of the Secretary:

Stephanie Sew Hoy nominates Fiona Bain. Seconded by Jean-Marie Alleaume.
All in favour. Motion passed

Nomination of the Committee members en bloc:

Stephanie Sew Hoy nominates Eric Mouhica, Chris Florkowski, Andrew Starr and Isabelle Guitard as Executive Committee Members.

Seconded by Jean-Marie Alleaume.
All in favour. Motion passed.



9. General business

The President reminded attendees that the Committee was actively seeking a Treasurer and an additional Executive Committee Member.

Heather Libeau-Dow proposed to all in attendance that they give a round of applause to the Executive Committee and the staff of AFC, to show their appreciation for their work and how they had handled a very challenging year for AFC.

The AGM was concluded by Stephanie Sew Hoy at 11.35 am.
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Finance Report - Alliance Française Christchurch 


 Annual General Meeting – 29 May, 2021 


As with many New Zealand organisations, the 2020 financial year had its challenges.    While we ended 


the year with a surplus of $9,247 (2019 $17,242) revenue was down by 11%, grants were down 14%, 


however with the assistance of the wage subsidy, combined revenue increased by 3%. 


During the year we also integrated our financial systems to ensure compliance and accuracy with 


reporting.  This has enhanced both monthly reporting against budget and managing cashflow. 


The Executive Committee and Alliance Française Christchurch (AFC) members appointed Community 


Capacity Accounting to undertake the annual financial review.  For the first time AFC is using the 


Charities Services financial reporting framework, which provides a universal reporting format for 


readers of performance reports.  It also requires disclosure of relevant information including 


performance outcomes. 


Operational expenditure 


While our investment in staff was up 8.5% due to not having the Volontaire International and interns 


in the last half of the year, our course related costs were up 78%, driven mostly by the need to provide 


lessons online, and operating expenses were down 12.2%.  This reflected a cautious approach to non-


essential expenditure and continuing to monitor cashflow. 


Challenges ahead 


AFC will continue to invest in staff and support for students, but it needs to invest in upgrading our IT 


and classroom technology.   


Continued investment in facilities and an improving balance sheet 


Maintenance on the building is ongoing to ensure we have great teaching facilities.   


The balance sheet continues to strengthen, as we pay down our commercial loans (a further $12,917 


capital was paid in the 2020 financial year) and we have some cash in reserve.  


Summary 


Although COVID-19 had a direct impact on AFC, we ended the year with positive cashflow and an 


operating surplus.  During lockdown students had the opportunity to continue with their lessons 


online, and staff were all retained and paid normally.  In real terms teaching hours were only down 8 


hours from the previous year.  This sets a good foundation for the 2021 financial year as we move back 


to pre COVID-19 living. 
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Operations Report - Alliance Française de Christchurch 


 Annual General Meeting – 29 May, 2021 


2020 AFC in numbers 


Although 2020 was a tough year due to the COVID-19 pandemic, we were still able to achieve 


satisfactory results. 


We had: 


 524 students (595 in 2019) 


 1225 enrolments (1135 in 2019) 


 3012 hours taught (3020 in 2019) 


 10 Teachers (12 in 2019) 


 93 Members (150 in 2019) 


The pandemic had a huge impact on the scope of teaching and cultural and social activities we were 


able to offer, particularly due to staff resources and the uncertainty and limits imposed by various 


COVID-19 alert levels. Consequently, we had no Head of Teaching (Volontaire International) or 


interns in the last half of 2020 due to travel restrictions, we had to shift many classes online and 


decided the risk of our cultural and social activities being put on hold or cancelled at short notice did 


not warrant the up-front investment. However, in Term 3, nearly all of our students recommenced 


classes and we were able to attract new students.  We were able to organise a few smaller cultural 


and social events where the risk was minimal if we had to cancel. 


Language Offerings 


We were waiting for Camille Chèze, our Volontaire Internationale and Head of Teaching to arrive in 


March 2020.  However, due to COVID-19, New Zealand Immigration put a hold on all work visas, so 


Camille remains in France as of the date of this report.  Part of the Head of teaching’s role is to 


develop new courses and foster partnerships with schools, the University of Canterbury and other 


institutions, so as a consequence we had a reduction in the number of courses and workshops we 


normally would hold.  Also, our teachers missed the training and support they would get from a Head 


of Teaching.   


The hold on work visas meant we had no interns for the last half of 2020, and coupled with no Head 


of Teaching led to an increase in Morgane’s workload.  This meant a shift in focus toward our core 


language offerings of group classes for adults and children, and private lessons.   







 


 
 


  
 
 


The lockdown and change to online delivery of lessons highlighted the need for better teaching 


equipment.  The French Embassy grant was a great help here. All the teachers adapted extremely 


well to giving lessons online and working from home.  Also, when we were operating at Alert level 2, 


this posed an additional challenge, as social distancing meant we had to split larger classes into two. 


Highlilghts for the year include: 


 Le Petite Ecole – continues to be very popular and we have a waiting list 


 Summer Children’s Holiday Programme (CHP) 103 enrolments, Spring CHP 83 students 


 Pronunciation workshops in July (24 enrolments) 


 Imnmersion day at AFC – 25 Year 12&13 St Andrew’s College students attended 


 DELF Scolaire -  60 students, DELF Prim/Junior and  DELF tout public - 37 students 


 Concours Oral -  National French Speaking Competition for Year 12&13 students.  Year 13 


winner came from St Margaret’s College 


We continue to have excellent relationships with French teachers in High Schools and with the 


French Department at the University of Canterbury. 


Our thanks go to the AFC team who worked exceptionally hard during 2020.  In September, Quentin 


McKie, joined as a part-time accountant and is a great help with our financial matters and 


administration.  We also introduced Xero Payroll which streamlined the payment of staff wages. 


Cultural and Social Activities 


Due to COVID-19, we decided not to organise any large cultural events due to the risk they could be 


cancelled at the last minute or restrictions put in place which would make it difficult and significantly 


more costly to organise.  The French Film Festival, the second year it has been organised by 


Penthouse Cinema, was hugely impacted by the pandemic.  The Festival began on March 14 in 


Christchurch but had to close 9 days later as NZ entered into lockdown. However, the regular small 


cultural events continued when were open, such as Le French Guest, Le Scrabble, Ciné Club, Le Petit 


Matin Croissant and the Book Club. 


Highlights from our cultural calendar in 2020 were: 


 Sea Week showing Ocean Documentaries and Q&A with film director James Nikitine 


 Louise Henderson Art Exhibition at Christchurch Art Gallery – Special curator’s talk 


 Pastry Workshops with Mélanie – the four workshops were sold out 


 New Caledonia ‘La Foa’ Short Film Festival at AFC (around 40 people attended) 


 Beaujolais Nouveau quiz night 







 


 
 


  
 
 


 Paris S’éveille the radio programme we sponsor, hosted by Antonio Viselli and Eric Mouhica 


aired continuously throughout 2020  


Thank you to the Executive Committee and volunteers for their help with organising the cultural and 


social events that we did hold. Also, thank you to Sarah and Neil Armstrong for their help in looking 


after the garden and the outside terrace. 


Looking forward to 2021 


We extremely grateful for Morgane’s work during her seven years at  AFC.  In 2021 we will see a 


change in operational leadership as the reigns are handed over to Florence Cuillé.  We warmly 


welcome Florence to AFC and wish her all the success in the role. The Head of Teaching role and 


interns will be filled once the immigration situation allows the necessary visas to be granted. 
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Rapport de la Présidente d’Alliance Française de Christchurch 


 Annual General Meeting – le 29 mai, 2021 


 


It is a pleasure to present my annual report for Alliance Française Christchurch (AFC) 


covering the financial year, 1 January, 2020 to 31 December, 2020.  I will review our 


performance in 2020, and share our key priorities for the coming year.  


2020 was a challenging year dominated by the COVID-19 pandemic. Whilst our overall 


priorities for the year remained the same, to grow our income from our activities so that it 


covers all of our expenses, gain stability in the team, and upgrade or replace the classroom 


equipment, it was necessary to change our immediate focus to the well-being of the AFC 


team, operating in a safe environment and managing our cashflow and costs. 


However, despite this AFC emerged in a relatively good financial position. This was the result 


of the hard work and commitment from Morgane Jaffry and her team and I am extremely 


proud of how they managed to continue to provide a quality service under such difficult 


conditions. 


It was also the result of the dedication of the Executive Committee, support and generosity 


from our donors, partners, and loyalty of our members, students and volunteers.  I am 


tremendously thankful to this community, who has helped AFC through these tough times 


and for shaping it to be what it is today. 


 


Our Performance in 2020 


2020 began well, with our 1st quarter starting better than the previous year. Then the 


country-wide imposed level-4 and 3 lockdowns meant we were closed from 23 March, 2020 


to 12 May, 2020. The closure significantly impacted our lesson income where we saw a 48% 


reduction in April 2020 compared with the same period in 2019.  


Morgane and her team adapted incredibly well to the new norm of working from home and 


giving lessons online using the Zoom platform during this time, however, we were not able 


to continue certain classes online e.g. La Pétite Ecole, Children’s Holiday and After School 


Programmes. Also unfortunately, the online teaching model didn’t suit all of our students 


and a significant number chose not to participate in online classes, for various reasons, many 







 


 
 


  
 
 


were using Zoom during the day with work, so wished to have a break from it during the 


evening, preferred a classroom experience and others had additional commitments at home 


due to COVID-19. 


However, when we were able to reopen safely, most of our existing students resumed 


classes, indicating we have a loyal student base, and we were able to attract new students. 


So, at the end of 2020, our income from lessons dropped by 11% compared with 2019, 


which under the circumstances is an excellent result. 


Our overall income was supported by generous grants from the French Embassy totalling 


$36,580, of which $22,000 was an exceptional grant to help us manage the impact of COVID-


19; we are extremely thankful to the French Embassy for their support. This grant was used 


to ensure: 


 Our teachers had the right tools to be able to give lessons online, which included the 


purchase of new laptops, WIFI boosters, Zoom subscriptions for each teacher and 


that our classrooms were equipped for hybrid classes i.e. camera and microphones 


purchased.  


 We could continue to provide lessons in a COVID-19 environment by covering the 


increase in wages due to border closures as we could no longer host interns and 


Camille Chèze, our Volontaire International, who was due to come in March 2020, 


but was not able to travel to New Zealand.   


 We had a safe work environment and to cover additional costs incurred to meet 


cleaning and compliance with COVID-19 safety measures. 


 


We were eligible and received the Government wage subsidy of $37,889.  This was a great 


help to our cashflow as it enabled all the staff to continue being paid in full.  We also applied 


and received the Government small business loan of $20,800, as a safety net to provide 


cashflow cover given the uncertainty.  This is an interest free loan for two years due to be 


paid back in July 2022. Managing our costs closely was also essential in 2020 as in a "normal" 


non-COVID-19 year, our income from our activities does not cover our operating expenses, 


and during 2020 this gap widened significantly.  This focus on costs, cashflow and our 


income generation meant we ended the year with a profit of $9,248 and a healthy cash 


position.  


Our first priority continues to be to grow the income from our activities so that it will cover 


operating expenses, and ideally, we would like to be less reliant on grants and donations to 


help us meet the shortfall in the income from our activities to cover our operating expenses.  







 


 
 


  
 
 


Since the emergence of COVID-19, It has become increasingly difficult to seek grant funding, 


as these providers themselves have had a considerable reduction in their funding streams.  


Another way people could donate is through bequests in their wills.  If this is something you 


would like to consider, I would be more than happy to have a confidential, no obligation chat 


with you on how this could make a difference to AFC. 


 


Our AFC Team 


The impact of COVID-19 also presented challenges to our AFC team during 2020 and I would 


like to thank Morgane Jaffry and her team for all their hard work and commitment during 


2020. The team had to adapt rapidly and effectively to working remotely and providing 


lessons to our students online during lockdown levels 3 and 4 and then to the conditions 


posed thereafter working in both level 2 and 1 COVID-19 environments. 


With New Zealand's borders closed, we could not recruit interns, and we usually have 1-2 


interns at any one time.  Also, Camille Chèze, the Volontaire International and our Head of 


Teaching, could not come to Christchurch.  This post is funded by the French Embassy and 


therefore unfortunately have not been able to benefit from having Camille on our team.  


With the absence of interns and Camille, Morgane’s responsibilities increased as a result. 


In addition, the pool from which we recruit French teachers was significantly reduced, as the 


borders were closed to those seeking to come to the country on working holiday visas.  In 


spite of these challenges, we were able to find teachers who reside locally and are native 


French speaking teachers with a qualification to teach French to non-native speakers and/or 


have experience in teaching, and therefore not compromising on the quality of the teaching 


we provide. 


In September 2020, we recruited a part-time fully qualified accountant, Quentin McKie, to 


the team.  We have been missing this expertise for some time and Quentin has been adding 


value to AFC since the first day he joined.   In addition, near the end of last year we recruited 


Estelle Gomard, as a full time permanent teacher.  Estelle is not new to AFC, joining in 2017 


as an intern, and then returning to AFC at the beginning of 2020.  We converted her contract 


to a permanent one starting in January 2021.  Also, at the end of last year, we also recruited 


Marie-Luce Burlot to cover Céline Mercier’s parental leave.  Marie-Luce is also not new to 


AFC, she was a teacher at AFC from 2007-2014.  We are delighted to have Estelle and Marie-


Luce as full time members of the team. 







 


 
 


  
 
 


Sadly, at the end of 2020, we saw the departure of Morgane Jaffry.  Morgane has been with 


AFC for seven years in various roles, joining the team as the Volontaire International and 


Directrice back in 2013.  Morgane has done a fantastic job in developing and managing AFC 


to be the place that it is today.  I would like to sincerely thank her for her exceptional work, 


boundless energy and dedication to AFC.   She will be truly missed and we wish her all the 


best for her future endeavours. 


To replace Morgane we recruited Florence Cuillé as Manager of AFC.  In her last role, 


Florence was Vice-Principal of an English Language school in Christchurch.  She is also an 


experienced bilingual French and English Teacher, as well as a translator.  Her skills, 


experience, passion for the role and fresh thinking will be a great asset to AFC.  We are 


extremely pleased to have Florence leading the team and warmly welcome her to AFC. 


Our second priority continues to be to gain stability in the team through recruiting staff who 


are able to permanently reside in New Zealand.  The pandemic has shown this to be an area 


where we are potentially exposed.  However, I am pleased to say that we have been able to 


successfully recruit a team who can stay in New Zealand. 


 


Our Activities 


Our ambition is to be the centre of excellence for French language and culture inspiring 


learning, exchange and conviviality and normally we offer a range of activities to achieve 


this. However, in 2020, our focus shifted more toward providing French language tuition 


requiring the capability to provide classes online and hybrid classes (some students are in 


the classroom at AFC and some are joining the lesson remotely). This highlighted the need to 


have the necessary equipment and thanks to the grant from the French Embassy as 


mentioned earlier we were able to provide these classes. 


We made the decision to scale down the number and size of cultural events due to the risk 


these could be cancelled at short notice due to moving to a higher COVID-19 Alert level. 


Nevertheless, we continued to run our regular albeit smaller events such as Le Petit Matin 


Croissant, Le Scrabble, Le French Guest, Ciné Club and Pause Litteraire, when we could.  


Unfortunately, the French Film Festival which began in March stopped early for the obvious 


reason.  However, we were able to host ‘Sea week’ a film and Q&A session with the film 


director, New Caledonian ‘La Foa’ Film Festival and the Beaujolais Nouveau Quiz Night, all of 


which were well attended.  We also ran a series of Pastry Workshops with Pastry Chef 


Mélanie Oudet-Laffage (who was also an Executive Committee member), which were 







 


 
 


  
 
 


extremely popular.  In addition, we partnered with the Christchurch Art Gallery to host a 


special event to celebrate Louise Henderson’s French Heritage and with Alliance Française 


Wellngton to host Café des Idées.  


Our third priority is to ensure we have the right equipment to support our provision of high 


quality language tuition.  Some of our classroom equipment needs replacement or 


upgrading as it is in constant use and additional fundraising activities will be required to 


meet this priority. 


 


The Executive Committee 


I would like to thank all the Executive Committee members for their efforts and time given 


to AFC, and extend a special thank you to Chris Weir for his valuable contribution to AFC, 


who after five years, left the Executive Committee during the middle of last year. The role of 


Vice President was taken over by Jean-Marie Alleaume. 


John Poppe joined the Executive Committee as Treasurer last year but unfortunately after a 


few months was not able to continue with the commitment due to personal reasons.  John 


was instrumental in the selection of our accountant.  So the post of Treasurer is currently 


vacant and if you are interested or know of anyone who may be interested, please let me 


know.  It is an excellent opportunity to understand how a small not-for-profit organisation 


operates and to make a difference to AFC.   


 


Looking forward 


The COVID-19 experience highlighted the need to be adaptable to a different environment 


from one that we had imagined.  It is important we take what we learnt from this experience 


to place ourselves in a good position for the future. 


Our three priorities for the coming year remain the same as the previous year, which are to 


grow our income from our activities so that it covers our operating experiences, gain stability 


in the team and upgrade or replace our teaching equipment. 


I would like to thank Morgane and her team for doing a fantastic job in managing AFC in 


such a tough year and to the Executive Committee for their time and expertise. They were 


responsive and adapted extremely quickly to the challenges of working in the new 


environment posed by COVID-19 and continued to provide a quality service to our students, 







 


 
 


  
 
 


members and the Christchurch public.  I wish Florence, our new directrice all the best for a 


successful 2021. 


Finally, my sincere thanks go to our members, students, donors and volunteers for their 


ongoing support, last year it was appreciated more than ever.  


 


Stephanie Sew Hoy 


Présidente Alliance Française Christchurch 
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